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Grand Junction Regional Airport Authority Board 

Board Meeting 

 Meeting Minutes 

July 17, 2018 

 

REGULAR BOARD MEETING    

I. Call to Order & Pledge of Allegiance. 

Mr. Tom Benton, Board Chairman, called the Meeting of the Grand Junction Regional 

Airport Authority Board to order at 5:15 PM on July 17, 2018 in Grand Junction, 

Colorado and in the County of Mesa. 

 

II. Approval of Agenda 

 

Commissioner Tufly moved for the Board to approve the agenda. Commissioner Taggart 

seconded. Voice Vote. All Ayes.  

 

III. Commissioner Comments 

None. 

 

IV. Citizen Comments 

None. 

 

V. Staff Reports 

A. Director’s report 

Commissioners Present: 

Tom Benton, Chairman 

Chuck McDaniel, Vice-Chairman 

Rick Taggart 

Clay Tufly  

Thaddeus Shrader (telephonically)   

Ronald Velarde 

 

Airport Staff: 

Angela Padalecki, Executive Director 

 Victoria Hightower, Clerk 

Eric Trinklein 

Shelagh O’Kane  

Mark Papko 

Ben Peck 

Aaron Morrison 

Other: 

Frank McIllwaine, Garver 

Colin Bible, Garver 

Geoff Mohney, Mead & Hunt 

Brad Rolf, Mead & Hunt 

Roy Blythe, Blythe Group 

Ryan Springer, Sequent 

Charles Sheppard, American Airlines 

Kyle Whitehead, West Star Aviation 

Shannon Kinslow, TOIL 

Adam Shuler, FCI 

Randy Rush, HUB 

Scott Cary, Mead & Hunt 
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Ms. Padalecki briefed the Board. Ms. Padalecki congratulated Mr. Ben Peck for his 

25 years of service to the Grand Junction Regional Airport Authority.  

 

Ms. Padalecki briefed the Board on the FAA grant awards. There are a couple awards 

later in the agenda for approval and they were received last week. Ms. Padalecki 

discussed the supplementary grants.  Ms. Padalecki stated that one item she would 

like to bring up as a discussion item is that the board must approve all grant 

applications as well as the grant awards, after speaking with counsel and checking on 

the State Statute, that authority can be delegated if the board would like to but will 

still need to approve the awards. Ms. Padalecki stated she brings this up because of an 

August 8th deadline coming up for FAA supplemental grant applications.  

 

Commissioner Taggart moved for the board to grant authorization to the Executive 

Director to sign an application for this one time supplementary FAA funding 

associated with 2018 allocation. Commissioner Velarde seconded. Voice Vote. All 

Ayes.    

 

Ms. Padalecki congratulated the airport team as GJT finished with the best on-time 

performance in the continental US for year ending May 2018. Ms. Padalecki stated 

that GJT was also in the top 10% of airports in the world, one of only 3 airports in the 

continental US, to receive that distinction. Ms. Padalecki thanked the whole airport 

community that makes that happen. 

 

Ms. Padalecki gave a brief update on the Finance Director recruitment. Ms. Padalecki 

said that they are in the homestretch, they have finalist narrowed down and she is 

optimistic that she will be able to make the announcement at the next board meeting.  

 

Ms. Padalecki gave a brief update on the foreign trade zone (FTZ). Ms. Padalecki 

said that FTZ proponents are in that stage where a lot of work is happening behind the 

scenes and they are in between milestones right now.  

 

Ms. Padalecki gave a brief update on the lodging tax. Ms. Padalecki stated that the 

proposed 3% increase ballot measure is going before City Council for a vote to make 

it on to the ballot tomorrow night. Ms. Padalecki stated that she would like to discuss 

roles and responsibilities now that it’s become a political activity. Ms. Padalecki said 

that she will be available to provide information to anyone on that initiative including 

the committee who is campaigning for it but she cannot be involved in those political 

activities, that is also true of staff, but the board fits in differently.  

 

Mr. Karl Hanlon stated that staff and board members can advocate on a ballot 

proposal as long as it is on their own time and not done on a work computer, phone, 

or email. Once a formal position is taken on it, they are not in a role to advocate 

anymore in their official capacity and they cannot use any public resources to 

advocate. Mr. Hanlon stated that if they are invited somewhere to speak about the 

facts and information as it relates to the airport, that is acceptable. 
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Ms. Padalecki stated that if the ballot measure successfully passes at City Council, 

there will be a press conference at Aviator Memorial Park at 11:15AM on Thursday.    

 

B. Financial/Activity report 

 

Ms. Padalecki brief update on the airport’s financial and activity status. The capacity 

was still down (scheduled seats in the market), so load factors were up which what 

airlines want to see as the airport pursues additional air service. Ms. Padalecki said 

that it looks like June is coming in under budget and that’s due to the smaller aircraft 

compared to last year.  
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C. Operations report 

 

Mr. Papko briefed the board. Mr. Papko spoke about the role the airport played with 

the recent Aspen diversions. Mr. Papko said that Aspen Airport didn’t officially close 

but the airspace around the airport was on a temporary flight restriction due to 

firefighting operations. That TFR restriction was limiting aircraft of getting in and out 

of the airport. Mr. Papko said that Aspen has been a great partner and kept him and 

the airlines up-to-date with conference calls. Mr. Papko stated that they had 78 

aircraft operations, that’s an additional 39 aircraft that weren’t planning on coming 

into Grand Junction. Mr. Papko said that they are very seasoned with diversion traffic 

so it had minimal impact which really speaks to the reliability of the airport. 

 

Mr. Papko briefed the board on the Airport’s certification inspection. Mr. Papko said 

that he is happy to say that they walked away with zero discrepancies. The inspector 

looked through training records, contingency plans, did a thorough airfield inspection 

both day and night. Some recommendations came out of it but no violations were 

found.  
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Mr. Papko gave a brief update on minimum standards. Mr. Papko stated that they 

took a lot of feedback and comments from last week workshop, they incorporated it 

and gave it to AMCG. AMCG came back with what was sent to the board earlier 

today. Working with AMCG, staff has a redlined version that they are really happy 

with. Tentative timeline: 

 Public Comment Open – July 20th (Open for 30days)  

 Public Comment/Forum – August 8th 5pm – CMU #221 

 Public Comment Close – August 17th 

 Public Comment Compilation and Response – Fall 2018 

 Final Board Approval – Fall 2018 

 

D. Project report 

Mr. Trinklein briefed the Board. Mr. Trinklein said that the Remote 

Transmitter/Receiver Grading Construction grant and the Relocate 27 ¼ road 

Construction grant are going to the City Council tomorrow on the consent agenda. 

Then on Monday the County will be the second co-sponsor to sign it. Mr. Trinklein 

said that there are three other grants that they are anticipating which will come before 

the board in August. Mr. Trinklein touched on the current consultants/contractors 

 

 
 

Mr. Trinklein said that they did a 60% design review with the FAA and it went really 

well and everything is on track as scheduled.  

 

 

 

E. Contractor report 



July 17, 2018 Minutes – Page 9 

 

 

Mr. Colin Bible from Garver gave a brief update on the Taxiway Alpha rehabilitation 

project. Mr. Bible stated that since the meeting they presented to the board a 

recommendation of award for Taxiway Alpha and that was to award the contract to 

United Companies and it was approved. Since then, Garver has reached out to United 

to discuss a schedule and they are ready to go, they are just waiting on their grant 

award.  

 

Mr. Scott Carry with Mead & Hunt gave a brief update on the runway project. 
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Mr. Geoff Mohney from Mead & Hunt briefed the board on the terminal improvements. 

Mr. Mohney stated that for the terminal renovations, the generator location is under 

review for final adjustments. The passenger loading bridge is scheduled for onsite work 

possibly starting in mid to late August. The project completion is scheduled for Q1 of 

2019. 

 

Mr. Trinklein briefed the board on the third floor administration office space. Mr. 

Trinklein stated that they have been working with FCI, Adam Shuler, and Roy Blythe to 

come up with these concepts. Staff evaluated what their needs were for office space and 

came up this lay out with the help of Adam and Roy. 
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 Scheduled completion – Q4 2018 

 

The board supported the plan presented. 

 

VI. Consent Agenda 

A. June 19, 2018 Meeting Minutes 
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B. Banking Resolution 

C. Employee Handbook Update 

D. Colorado Open Records Act Policy and Procedures 

E. Executive Director outside Board membership 

F. Sky Adventures sublease renewal 

G. IT Service Contract Renewal – Sequent  

H. Passenger Loading Bridge Ball Screw Replacement 

I. Runway Rubber Removal, Airfield Painting, and Runway Friction Testing 

J. FAA Grant Offer Approval 

K. FAA Grant Application Approval 

L. Invoice Replacement Runway 12/30 Project Design – Mead & Hunt 

M. Invoice Terminal Renovation Design – Mead & Hunt 

N. Invoice Taxiway Alpha Rehabilitation Design – Garver 

O. Scope of Work Garver Taxiway A Construction Administration 

P. Scope of Work Garver East Terminal Apron Construction Administration  

 

Commissioner Tufly moved for the board to approve the Consent Agenda as 

presented. Commissioner Taggart seconded. Voice Vote. All Ayes.  

 

VII. Action Items 

A. Recommendation of Award 27 ¼ Road Relocation 

 

Mr. Trinklein stated that both items A & B and closely related and are both being 

managed by Mead & Hunt. They are both runway enabling projects, they both have 

grant funds. Mead & Hunt provided a recommendation of award, and staff reviewed 

it. Oldcastle SW Group, Inc. (DBA United Companies was determined to be the 

lowest responsive bidder. Therefore, staff recommends the work be awarded to 

Oldcastle SW Group, Inc. (DBA United Companies) for Schedule 1, in the amount of 

$1,893,328.10, contingent on the availability of federal funds. 

 

Commissioner McDaniel moved for the board to approve the contract to United 

Companies as recommended by staff. Commissioner Tufly seconded. Voice Vote. All 

Ayes.  

 

B. Recommendation of Award Remote Transmitter/Receiver Relocation 

 

Mr. Trinklein briefed the board. SEMA Construction Inc. was determined to be the 

lowest responsive bidder. Therefore, staff recommends the work be awarded to 

SEMA Construction Inc. for Schedules 1, 2, and 3 in the amount of $3,251,843.25 

contingent on the availability of federal funds.  

 

Commissioner McDaniel moved for the board to approve the contract to SEMA 

Construction Inc. Commissioner Velarde seconded. Voice Vote. All Ayes.  

 

C. Scope of Work Mead & Hunt 2019 
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Mr. Trinklein briefed the board. The Grand Junction Regional Airport Authority 

(Authority) began in 2016 a multi-year program to relocate the primary runway. 

Building upon the 2017 efforts, the scope intends to define the foreseeable effort over 

the next twelve-fourteen months similar to the 2017 scoping efforts from last 

summer.  

 

This year’s efforts includes construction administration services for the 27 ¼ RD 

construction and RTR Grading package, along with design services and project 

support for the next year. 

 

It is expected that the approved scope and fee will be executed under multiple tasks 

orders through the year as funds become available. Proactively negotiating scope 

items assists the airport in being nimble and efficient. 

 

Fiscal Impact: 

Federal AIP Grant - $2,134,188 

State Match – tbd 

Local Match - $237,132.90 

Total - $2,371,320.90 

 

Staff recommends the board approve contract pending of FAA grants.  

 

Commissioner McDaniel moved for the board to approve the scope of services for 

Mead & Hunt for 2018. Commissioner Tufly seconded. Voice Vote. All Ayes. 

 

D. Change Order East Terminal Apron 

 

This change order provides pay items for IHC to reimburse the Sponsor for cost 

related to additional engineering fees related to construction suspension (time 

between final inspection and beginning removal and replacement of P-501) and for 

construction materials testing, construction administration, construction observation 

and project closeout services due to removal and replacement of P-501. 

 

Staff recommends the Board approve AIP:3-08-0027-054-2016 change order #4 to 

Interstate Highway Construction, Inc. (IHC) 

 

Commissioner Velarde moved for the board to approve AIP: 3-08-0027-054-2016 

change order #4 to Interstate Hightower Construction Inc. Commissioner Tufly 

seconded. Voice Vote. All Ayes. 

 

E. 2018/2019 Employee Health Benefits 

 

Ms. Padalecki briefed the board on 2018/2019 employee health benefits. Ms. 

Padalecki said that their health care benefit year starts September 1. Ms. Padalecki 

said that there are changes this year that staff is recommending. Randy Rush from 
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HUB, the airport’s insurance broker, is present to discuss the changes. Ms. Padalecki 

stated that some of the objectives staff used when deciding on these changes.  

 Add additional medical plan design options 

 Reduce premium obligation for employees with dependent coverage 

 Move closer to benchmark with western slope and small employers 

 Add Section 125 Flexible Spending Account program 

Ms. Padalecki stated that this is something that is very important for employees so a 

lot of time was spent on it especially Victoria as well as the leadership team. 
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Ms. Padalecki stated that she was really pleased with the plans HUB recommended. They 

reflected the needs of the staff much better and achieved the objectives that they were 

going for.  

 

Commissioner Taggart stated that he is very uncomfortable with this, and he doesn’t like 

it at all because of the out-of-pocket to Airport employees and families is much too high. 

Commissioner Taggart said that he would much rather see them move to an 85/15 and 

55/45, eliminate the savings account, and put their money into getting the deductible and 

out-of-pocket down. Commissioner Taggart commented that high out-of-pocket costs 

could bankrupt families.  

 

Further discussion took place among commissioners, staff and consultant about details of 

the proposed plan.  

 

Commissioner Tufly moved for the board to approve the staff recommendations for the 

2018/2019 Employee Health Benefits. Commissioner McDaniel seconded. Voice Vote. 

Five Ayes. One Oppose, Commissioner Taggart. Commissioner Brabaek, absent. 

 

VIII. Any other business which may come before the Board 

None. 

IX. Adjournment 

Commissioner Taggart moved to adjourn the meeting. Commissioner Tufly seconded. 

Voice Vote. All Ayes. 

 

Meeting adjourned at 8:38PM. 
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Tom Benton, Board Chairman 

 

 

 

ATTEST: 

 

 

Victoria Hightower, Clerk to the Board 

 

 


